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RUSSELL COUNTY 

 
BOARD OF SUPERVISOR’S MEETING 

 
AGENDA – October 12, 2021 

 
BOS Board Room               Regular Meeting               6:00 PM 

 
Russell County Governmental Center 

Lebanon, Virginia 24266 
 

 
 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL – Clerk of the Board 
 
INVOCATION   
  
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
RECOGNITION  
 

1. Lebanon High School 2021 VHSL Group 2A Baseball Team – State Champions 
 

2. Lebanon High School 2021 VHSL Varsity Softball Team   
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 

1. Approval of Minutes. Consider approval of the minutes of the  
following meeting of the Russell County Board of Supervisors….……………A-1 
 

a. Unapproved minutes of September 7, 2021 
b. Unapproved minutes of September 21, 2021          

  
2. Approval of Expenditures. Consider approval of expenditures presented  

for payment……………………………………………………………………………...A-2 
 

COUNTY ATTORNEY REPORTS AND REQUESTS………………………………………..B-1 
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3. Committee Appointments for Board Consideration (Tabled). 
 

RC Planning Commission 
 
Charles Edmonds  Four-Year Term         April 3, 2021 
Roger Sword           Four-Year Term  December 31, 2020 
Dustin Keith   Four-Year Term  October 2, 2021 
Jack Compton  Four-Year Term  October 2, 2021 
 
Cumberland Plateau Economic Development Commission 
 
Frank Horton      One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
Tony Lambert  One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
Ron Blankenship  One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
James Eaton, Jr.   One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
 
Dante Community Center 
 
Jason Gullett  Two-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
Michelle Tharp  Two-Year Term  October 2, 2021 
 
Russell County Library Board 
 

 Karen Herndon  Four-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
 Ann Monk   Four-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
 Judy Ashbrook  Four-Year Term  July 10, 2021 
 
 RC Highway & Safety Committee 
 
 Gary Dotson  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Johnny Jessee  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Steve Dye   Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Eugene Ferguson  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Tony Maxfield  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Mike O’Quinn  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Barbara K. Cox  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Henry E. Stinson, Jr. Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Carl Rhea   Two-Year Term   July 1, 2021 
 Emory Altizer  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 
 Community Policy Management Team 
 
 Angela Farmer  Three-Year Term  August 3, 2021 
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Dante Community Center 

 
 Catherine Pratt  Two-Year Term  August 5, 2021 
 
 Southwest Community College Advisory Board 
 
 Lynn Keene   Four-Year Term  August 7, 2021 
 Gregory Brown  Four-Year Term  August 7, 2021 
 
 RC Industrial Development Authority (IDA) 
 
 Roger Sword  Four-Year Term  September 7, 2021 
 Scott Gilmer   Four-Year Term  September 7, 2021 
 
 Oak Grove Community Center 
  
 Linda Cross   Two-Year Term  October 7, 2021 
           Frances Glovier                Two-Year Term                 October 7, 2021 
 Charlene Johnson  Two-Year Term  October 7, 2021 
 Tammy Perry  Two-Year Term  October 7, 2021 
 John Perry   Two-Year Term  October 7, 2021 
 Nancy Osborne  Two-Year Term  October 7, 2021 
 Peggy Kegley  Two-Year Term  October 7, 2021 
 
CITIZEN’S COMMENT PERIOD (Limited to 3 minutes) 
 
CONSTITUTIONAL OFFICER REPORTS AND REQUESTS 
 
COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR REPORTS AND REQUESTS 
 
      REPORTS 
 

1. 2021 Virginia Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Regional                                 
Water/Wastewater Fund - $2,500,000………………………………………………...C-1 
 

2. VDOT September 2021 BOS Update Report…………….…………………………..C-2 
 

3. VDOT “Not Litter” Month……………………………………………………………….C-3 
 

4. RC Disposal Truck Sale………………………………………………………………...C-4 
 

REQUESTS 
 
5. VDOT Resolution Closing Rte. 679 (Thomas Warner Road) for Drainage 

Culvert Replacement VDOT Project 0679-083-P72, N501………………………...C-5 
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6. Virginia Resource Authority (VRA) Resolution for Proceed Reimbursement  
In Connection with the Courthouse Capital Improvement Project……………..C-6 
 

7. Cumberland Plateau Planning District Commission (CPPDC) Letter of                                
Support – Virginia Telecommunications Initiative (VATI) 2022…………..……..C-7 
 

8. CPPDC CProp Grant ($100,000) – Three Rivers Destination Center……………C-8 
 

9. Fallen Warriors – Russell County’s Wall of Fallen Warriors Section…………..C-9 
 

10. Spearhead and Russell County’s Memorandum of Agreement (MOA)………..C-10 
 

11. RC Planning Commission Plats………………………………………………………C-11 
 

12. Travel Request…………………………………………………………………………...C-12 
 

BOARD DISCUSSIONS & REMINDERS   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
COUNTY AGENCY / BOARD REPORTS: 
  

• Treasurer’s Report ………………………………………………………………………D 
• RC IDA …………………………………………………………………………………….E 
• RC PSA …………………………………………………………………………………... F 
• Castlewood W&S ………………………………………………………………………..G 
• RC Tourism……………………………………………………………………………….H 
• RC Planning Commission ……………………………………………………………..I 
• RC Conference Center….………………………………………………………………J 
• RC Fitness Center……………………………………………………………………….K 
• RC Transportation & Safety…………………………………………………………...L 
• RC Cannery Reports…………………………………………………………………….M 
• RC Building Inspector…………………………………………………………………..N 
• RC Disposal………………………………………………………………………………O 
• RC Litter…………………………………………………………………………………...P   

 



                                                                                                                                                                                                         
Russell County Government Center 
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Board of Supervisors   Information Item  

137 Highland Drive                                  Presenters - Various 
Lebanon, VA 24266                    

        Meeting: 10/12/21      6:00 PM 
 

 
Recognition  

 
 

1. Lebanon High School 2021 VHSL Group 2A Baseball Team – State Champions 
 

2. Lebanon High School 2021 VHSL Varsity Softball Team   
 
 

 
Staff Recommendation: 

 
Presentation – Informational Only. 

 
Suggested Motion: 

 
Board Discretion.  

 
ATTACHMENTS: 
• Various  
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Approval of Minutes  

Request approval of the minutes from the following meeting: 

a. Unapproved minutes of September 7, 2021 
b. Unapproved minutes of September 21, 2021          

  
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION(s): 
Board discretion 

 
SUGGESTED MOTION(s): 
Motion to approve Board Minutes. 

 

ATTACHMENTS: 
 

• Board Minutes 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



September 07, 2021 

 

A regular monthly meeting of the Russell County Board of Supervisors was held on Tuesday, September 
07, 2021 at 6:00 pm at the Russell County Government Center in Lebanon, Virginia. 

The Clerk called the meeting to order. 

Roll Call by the Clerk: 

Present: 
Tim Lovelace 
Lou Wallace 
Carl Rhea 
David Eaton 
Steve Breeding 
Oris Christian 
Rebecca Dye 
 
Lonzo Lester, Clerk 
Katie Patton, County Attorney 
Vicki Porter, Deputy Clerk 
 
Absent: 
None 
 
Invocation by Caleb Johnson, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 
 

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 
 

Motion made by Steve Breeding, second Carl Rhea and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
approve the agenda as amended. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Carl Rhea, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 
Recognitions 
 
The Board recognized Stream Sweepers – Clinch River Project for their efforts in cleaning up areas of the 
Clinch River. 
 

PUBLIC HEARING HELD ON ALTERNATIVE PUBLIC EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS - SCHOOL CHOICE 
 

Pursuant to being advertised in a local newspaper for (2) two consecutive weeks, a public hearing was 
held on Alternative Public Educational Programs - School Choice.  The Chair opened the public hearing to 
comments.   
 



The following citizens commented in favor of the implementation of alternative educational programs.   
 
James Nunley 
Larry Hughes 
Nathan Kiser 
Monica Martin 
Michelle Vance 
Jimmy Hobbs 
Matthew Cassidy 
Shawn Vance 
Dr. Don Zampogna 
Mike Dye 
Michael Colley 
Lynn Hess 
 
The public hearing was closed to comments. 
 

APPROVAL OF THE AUGUST 02, 2021 MINUTES 
 

Motion made by Steve Breeding, second Lou Wallace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
approve the August 02, 2021 minutes and dispense with the reading thereof. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, Lou Wallace, Tim Lovelace, Carl Rhea, David Eaton, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL OF GENERAL COUNTY INVOICES 
 
Motion made by Steve Breeding, second Tim Lovelace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
approve general county invoices in the amount of $1,336,013.53 including withholdings and reoccurring. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Carl Rhea, David Eaton, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 
Committee Appointments 
 
Board members made appointments to the advisory committee that had not already done so. 
 
County Advisory Committee 
 
Oris Christian - Oris Christian 
Rebecca Dye - Brandi Hurley 
Lou Wallace - Donna Ratliff Moore 
Tim Lovelace - Allison Ball 
 

 
 



 
APPROVAL TO TABLE COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 

 
Motion made by Lou Wallace, second Oris Christian and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
table the committee appointments listed on the agenda until a reconvened meeting is scheduled in 
September. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Lou Wallace, Oris Christian, Tim Lovelace, Carl Rhea, Steve Breeding, David Eaton, and Rebecca Dye 
Nay:  None 
 
Citizens Comment 
 
The Chair opened citizens comment period. 
 
Larry Hughes, Lebanon commented that the tax money for education should follow the child. 
 
Shawn Vance, Castlewood questioned why Oris Christian appointed himself to the Advisory Committee. 
 
Nathan Kiser, Lebanon thanked the Board for making the appointments to the Advisory Committee but 
wanted to know when they could have the first meeting.  
 
Lynn Hess, Swords Creek complained that the Russell County PSA had been late reading meters and 
would appreciate it if someone could look into this. 
 
Michelle Vance, Castlewood commented that the Board was “still talking and not walking”. 
 
The Chair closed citizens comment period. 
 
County Attorney Reports and Requests 
 
Project Jonah Interjurisdictional Agreement was discussed by Katie Patton, County Attorney 
 
 

EXECUTIVE (CLOSED) SESSION 
 

Motion made by Steve Breeding, second David Eaton and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
enter Executive (closed) Session to discuss legal matters pursuant to Section 2.1-3711(a)(8) – Legal 
Discussions concerning consultation with legal counsel concerning legal advice concerning a County 
matter. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 
 

 
 



APPROVAL TO RETURN TO REGULAR SESSION 
 
Motion made by Steve Breeding, second David Eaton and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
return to regular session. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

CERTIFICATION OF CLOSED SESSION 
 
Pursuant to § 2.2-3712(D) of the Code of Virginia 1950, as amended each member of the Board of 
Supervisors upon the Roll Call certifies that to the best of their knowledge (I) only public business 
matters lawfully exempted from the open meeting requirements under the Virginia Freedom of 
 
Information Act and (ii) only such public business matters that were identified in the motion(s) by which 
the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed, or considered in the meeting by the Board of 
Supervisors. 

Any member of the Board of Supervisors who believes that there was a departure from the 
requirements of clauses (I) and (ii) above shall so state prior to the vote, indicating the substance of the 
departure that, in his or her judgment, has taken place. 
 
Are there any who believe a departure has taken place?  Seeing none, if you agree that the matters heard, 
discussed, or considered during the closed meeting were pursuant only to the motion(s) by which the 
closed meeting was convened, please signify by saying aye or yes. 

Tim Lovelace – AYE 
Lou Wallace – AYE 
Carl Rhea – AYE 
David Eaton – AYE 
Rebecca Dye - AYE 
Steve Breeding – AYE 
Oris Christian – AYE 
 
 
County Administrator Reports & Requests 
 

APPROVAL OF VDOT ROUTE 637 DISCONTINUED BRIDGE & PRESCRIPTIVE EASEMENT 
 
Motion made Carl Rhea, second Lou Wallace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to approve 
VDOT Route 637 Discontinued Bridge & Prescriptive Easement Right-of-Way – 30 ft. width & 0.02-mile 
length. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye: Carl Rhea, Lou Wallace, David Eaton, Tim Lovelace, Steve Breeding, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 



 
 

APPROVAL OF A RUSSELL COUNTY IDA AFID GRANT FOR PROJECT BROWN 
 

Motion made by David Eaton, second Steve Breeding and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
approve a Russell County Industrial Authority AFID Grant for Project Brown. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL OF A SUPREME COURT OF VA GRANT IN THE AMOUNT OF $90,000 
 

Motion made by David Eaton, second Lou Wallace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
accept and appropriate a Supreme Court VA Drug Treatment Court Docket Grant -in the amount of 
$90,000. 
 
The vote was: 
 Aye: David Eaton, Lou Wallace, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Steve Breeding, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL TO ADVERTISE FOR A REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS 
 

Motion made by Lou Wallace, second Tim Lovelace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
advertise for a Request for Qualifications for Three Rivers Destination Center. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Lou Wallace, Tim Lovelace, Carl Rhea, David Eaton, Steve Breeding, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL OF A VDCJS GRANT IN THE AMOUNT OF $70,000 
 

Motion made by David Eaton, second Steve Breeding and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
accept and appropriate a Virginia Department of Criminal Justice Grant in the amount of $70,000. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL TO SURPLUS A SOLID WASTE DISPOSAL TRUCK 
 
Motion made by David Eaton, second Steve Breeding and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
surplus a solid waste disposal truck. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 



 
 

APPROVAL TO SOLICIT AN ATTORNEY GENERAL OPINION ON ALTERNATIVE EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS 
 

Motion made by Steve Breeding, second David Eaton request the State Attorney General ‘s opinion 
concerning our ability to grant tax credits for alternative education options and authorize legal counsel 
to collaborate with a local legislator to accomplish this task and to coordinate a meeting for the newly 
appointed Advisory Committee. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye: Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
  

APPROVAL TO GET ESTIMATES ON ELECTRONIC EQUIPMENT FOR THE SOLID WASTE SITES 
  
Motion made by David Eaton, second Steve Breeding and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
authorize the County Administrator to get an estimate on the installation of cameras and electronic 
gates at solid waste sites. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye: Steve Breeding, David Eaton, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL TO DRAFT A LETTER IN OPPOSITION TO THE CENSUS RESULTS AND POSSIBLE 
REDISTRICTING 

 
Motion made by David Eaton, second Steve Breeding and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
authorize the County Attorney to draft a letter in opposition to the latest census results. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  David Eaton, Steve Breeding, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL TO ADJOURN TO RECONVENE ON SEPTEMBER 21, 2021 AT 4:OO PM 
 
Motion made by David Eaton, second Tim Lovelace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors adjourn 
to reconvene on Tuesday, September 21, 2021 at 4:00 pm. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  David Eaton, Steve Breeding, Carl Rhea, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 
 
 
 
 
________________________________                                   ______________________________ 
Clerk of the Board                                                                         Chairperson 



September 21, 2021 

An adjourned meeting of the Russell County Board of Supervisors was held on Tuesday, September 21, 
2021 at 4:00 pm in the Russell County Government Center in Lebanon, Virginia. 

The Clerk called the meeting to order. 

Invocation by Caleb Johnson, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 

Roll call by the Clerk: 

Present: 

Tim Lovelace 
Lou Wallace 
Carl Rhea 
David Eaton 
Steve Breeding 
Rebecca Dye 
Oris Christian 
 
Lonzo Lester, Clerk 
Vicki Porter, Deputy Clerk 
Katie Patton, County Attorney 
 
Absent: 
 
None 
 

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 
 

Motion made by Tim Lovelace, second Lou Wallace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
approve the agenda as presented. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Carl Rhea, David Eaton, Steve Breeding, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 
Committee/Board Appointment Workshop 
 
The Board discussed how to proceed with committee/board appointments that would reflect fair and/or 
equal representation from each district.   The County Attorney will give an update at the October 2021 
Board of Supervisors meeting. 
 

APPROVAL TO PRE-PAY GENERAL COUNTY INVOICES 
 

Motion made by David Eaton, second Tim Lovelace and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
pre-approve general county invoices that were to be paid on October 04, 2021. 
 
The vote was: 



Aye:  David Eaton, Tim Lovelace, Carl Rhea, Lou Wallace, Steve Breeding, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 
 

APPROVAL TO CHANGE THE OCTOBER 04, 2021 BOS MEETING TO OCTOBER 12, 2021 
 
Motion made by David Eaton, second Steve Breeding and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
move the October 04, 2021 Board of Supervisors meeting to Tuesday, October 12, 2021 beginning at 
5:00 pm with Executive (closed) Session followed by the regular meeting at 6:00 pm. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  David Eaton, Steve Breeding, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Carl Rhea, Rebecca Dye and Oris Christian 
Nay:  None 

APPROVAL TO ADJOURN 
 
Motion made by Carl Rhea, second Oris Christian and duly approved by the Board of Supervisors to 
adjourn. 
 
The vote was: 
Aye:  Carl Rhea, Oris Christian, Tim Lovelace, Lou Wallace, Steve Breeding, David Eaton and Rebecca Dye 
Nay:  None 
 
 
 
 
_______________________________                                                      ____________________________ 
Clerk of the Board                                                                                          Chairperson 
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Approval of Expenditures 

Request approval of the County’s September 2021 Monthly Expenditures: 

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION(s):  
County’s September 2021 Monthly Expenditures are in compliance with budget and operational 

services. 

 
SUGGESTED MOTION(s): 
Motion to approve County’s September 2021 Monthly Expenditures. 

 

ATTACHMENTS: 
 

• September 2021 Monthly Expenditures 
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County Attorney Reports 
 

1. RC BOS By-Laws 
 
 
 

Staff Recommendation: 
 

Board Discretion. 
 

Suggested Motion: 
 

Motion Required.  
 

ATTACHMENTS: 
• Various 
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      Board Appointments 
1. Committee Appointments for Board Consideration (Tabled). 

 
RC Planning Commission 
 
Charles Edmonds  Four-Year Term         April 3, 2021 
Roger Sword           Four-Year Term  December 31, 2020 
 
Cumberland Plateau Economic Development Commission 
 
Frank Horton      One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
Tony Lambert  One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
Ron Blankenship  One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
James Eaton, Jr.   One-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
 
Dante Community Center 
 
Jason Gullett  Two-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
 
Russell County Library Board 
 

 Karen Herndon  Four-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
 Ann Monk   Four-Year Term  June 30, 2021 
 Judy Ashbrook  Four-Year Term  July 10, 2021 
 
 RC Highway & Safety Committee 
 
 Gary Dotson  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Johnny Jessee  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Steve Dye   Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Eugene Ferguson  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Tony Maxfield  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Mike O’Quinn  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Barbara K. Cox  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Henry E. Stinson, Jr. Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
 Carl Rhea   Two-Year Term   July 1, 2021 
 Emory Altizer  Two-Year Term  July 1, 2021 
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Community Policy Management Team 
 
 Angela Farmer  Three-Year Term  August 3, 2021 
 
 Dante Community Center 
 
 Catherine Pratt  Two-Year Term  August 5, 2021 
 
 Southwest Community College Advisory Board 
 
 Lynn Keene   Four-Year Term  August 7, 2021 
 Gregory Brown  Four-Year Term  August 7, 2021 
 
 RC Industrial Development Authority (IDA) 
 
 Roger Sword  Four-Year Term  September 7, 2021 

Scott Gilmer   Four-Year Term  September 7, 2021 
 













From: ernie@russellcountyida.org
To: lonzo.lester@russellcountyva.us; rebecca.dye@russellcountyva.us; steve.breeding@russellcountyva.us; "David

Eaton"; oris.christian@russellcountyva.us; design_printers@email.com; carl.rhea@russellcountyva.us;
tim.lovelace@russellcountyva.com

Subject: September IDA appointments
Date: Monday, August 16, 2021 1:25:51 PM
Attachments: image001.png

Good morning Ladies and Gentlemen,
 
I appreciate the opportunity to share my thoughts regarding our upcoming appointments.  We have
two appointments coming up in September, Scott Gilmer and Roger Sword.  Scott’s position is a
town appointment and we have spoken with the mayor in reference to filling this position.  I would
like to share my thoughts in reference to filling the position for Roger.  During the time that I have
served on the board Roger has been a very valuable member of the board.  The experience that he
brings to our projects is invaluable.  To my knowledge Roger has never missed a meeting aside from
one instance when he was hospitalized.  I certainly appreciate his willingness to serve and the desire
to continue serving on our board.  I would like to recommend appointing Roger Sword for one
additional term with the IDA.  His experience will continue to help our board grow and mature as we
add new members to the board.  I appreciate your consideration and I will be glad to answer any
questions you may have.
 
Have a great day!
 
Ernie McFaddin
Chairman
 

 
133 Highland Drive, Suite B
Lebanon, VA 24266
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www.russellcountyida.org
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County Administrator Reports & Requests 
The County Administrator Reports & Request for October 2021: 
 

      COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR REPORTS AND REQUESTS 
 
      REPORTS 
 

1. 2021 Virginia Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Regional                                 
Water/Wastewater Fund - $2,500,000………………………………………………...C-1 

 
2. VDOT September 2021 BOS Update Report…………….…………………………..C-2 

 
3. VDOT “Not Litter” Month……………………………………………………………….C-3 

 
4. RC Disposal Truck Sale………………………………………………………………...C-4 

 
REQUESTS 
 
5. VDOT Resolution Closing Rte. 679 (Thomas Warner Road) for Drainage 

            Culvert Replacement VDOT Project 0679-083-P72, N501………………………...C-5 
 

6. Virginia Resource Authority (VRA) Resolution for Proceed Reimbursement  
            In Connection with the Courthouse Capital Improvement Project……………..C-6 
 

7. Cumberland Plateau Planning District Commission (CPPDC) Letter of                                
Support – Virginia Telecommunications Initiative (VATI) 2022…………..……..C-7 

 
8. CPPDC CProp Grant ($100,000) – Three Rivers Destination Center……………C-8 

 
9. Fallen Warriors – Russell County’s Wall of Fallen Warriors Section…………..C-9 

 
10. Spearhead and Russell County’s Memorandum of Agreement (MOA)………..C-10 

 
11. RC Planning Commission Plats………………………………………………………C-11 

 
12. Travel Request…………………………………………………………………………...C-12 

 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION(s): 
Board Discretion.  
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Office of the Governor
Alena.Yarmosky@governor.virginia.gov

Virginia Department of Housing and Community Development
Alexis Carey
Alexis.Carey@dhcd.virginia.gov

Governor Northam Announces More Than
$2.5 Million for Clean Water in Russell

County
﻿

~ Infrastructure advancements will benefit 240 households ~

ST. PAUL—Governor Ralph Northam today announced more than $2.5 million in
grants to help Russell County upgrade water quality for 240 households and support a
regional wastewater project in the Dante area.

The project, funded by Community Development Block Grants, will improve water
quality flowing from Lick Creek into the Clinch River, a major water source for the
area and the centerpiece of the Clinch River State Park.

“Safe and reliable water infrastructure is an important way to keep communities
healthy,” said Governor Northam. “The Community Development Block Grant
program is a vital tool in ensuring everyone across the Commonwealth has access to
safe drinking water and reliable wastewater systems. This grant will help Russell
County keep its residents safe and protect the Clinch River.”

The Department of Housing and Community Development has administered the
federally-funded Community Development Block Grants program since 1982. Virginia
has received approximately $18.5 million from this program annually. Funding is
allocated among local government applicants through a competitive process using
objective scoring criteria developed with eligible localities. This project is funded
through the Community Development Block Grants Regional Water and Wastewater
program, which is designed to address water and wastewater improvements on a
regional scale.

“Community Development Block Grants funding provides critical aid aimed at
increasing the quality of life for many Virginians,” said Secretary of Commerce and
Trade Brian Ball. “Improving the water and wastewater systems in Russell County
will increase the water quality of the Clinch River, which will enhance tourism
opportunities and provide a welcome boost to the regional economy."

The following project will receive Community Development Block Grants funding:

Dante Regional Sewer Line Extension | $2,500,000
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Russell County
Russell County, in partnership with the town of St. Paul, will provide 240 households
with new and/or improved sewer treatment services and a regional wastewater project.
This project will address water quality in Lick Creek and serve mostly low-to
moderate-income households. The project will send sewage from the Dante Sewer
System to the town of St. Paul Sewer Treatment Plant. The Dante Sewer Treatment
Plant will be decommissioned. A new sewer line will extend from the existing Dante
system to the town of St. Paul. It will serve additional households that are not yet
served by public sewer and are contributing to water quality issues in Lick Creek. Lick
Creek empties into the Clinch River, which is a major water source to the area.
Improved water quality will support the region’s efforts to maximize tourism benefits
anticipated from the Clinch River State Park. 

Full Release
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               October 5, 2021 

 

The Honorable Rebecca Dye 

Board of Supervisors, Chairperson 

Russell County 

137 Highland Drive 

Lebanon, VA 24266 

                                                                  

                                                                   Re:    2021 Virginia CDBG Grant Offer 

 Regional Water/Wastewater Fund 

 

Dear Chairperson Dye: 

 

 On behalf of Governor Northam, it gives me great pleasure to inform you that Russell 

County has been offered a Community Development Block Grant in the amount of $2,500,000 in 

support of the Dante Regional Sewer Line Extension Project. This proposal was offered funding 

under the 2021 CDBG Regional Water/Wastewater Fund. 

 

Amanda Healy, Associate Director of Program Administration, will contact you to begin 

the contract negotiation process. We are pleased to be of assistance to Russell County in its 

community development efforts. 

 

                                                                Sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

                                                                Erik C. Johnston 

                                                                Director  

 

 

Cc:    Lonzo Lester, Russell County 

Jay Grant, DHCD 

Amanda Healy, DHCD 

 Joe Blevins, DHCD 
  

 



Russell County BOS 
VDOT Update 
October 12, 2021 
 
Board Action Requests 
 
VDOT is requesting approval of a resolution to close Rt 679 Thomas Warner Road at its southern 
intersection with Rt 613. This closure expected to be overnight and is to facilitate replacement of a 
single line culvert pipe with a dual line of arch pipe.  The resolution has been forwarded to the 
County Administrator under separate cover. 
 
Maintenance Activities 
 
Maintenance crews are actively involved in a variety of activities. Some hand patching continues 
as work load and weather conditions allow. Patching activities are anticipated to continue through 
the summer interspersed with other maintenance activities. 

 
Slurry sealing and repaving of various routes within the County is basically complete. Repaving of 
Route 19 SB at Hansonville is scheduled to be completed before the end of the paving season. 
 
Slide repairs on Power Plant Road (Rt 665) have been completed. 
 
A dip on Route 19 bypass (north bound lanes) is planned to be paved / repaired prior to the end of 
the paving season. 
 
Rough pavement on the Alternate Route 58 west bound approach to the traffic signal at the Rt 65 
intersection is planned to be completed prior to the end of the paving season. 
  
The 3rd round of mowing has been completed on 4-lane primaries and continues on 2-lane primary 
and secondary routes. 
 
A drain pipe on Rt 632 pipe will be replaced. The replacement is anticipated to be completed in 
October. 
 
Route 615 Slide (Back Valley) 
 
VDOT is nearing completion of a plan of action for this slide. The anticipated repairs are 
anticipated to focus on stabilizing the road platform. Efforts are continuing to identify funding for the 
repairs. 
 
 
Pure Salmon Project 
 
VDOT has a review of the internal road plans for the project and provided comments to the design 
team. Based on communication with the design team, revisions are anticipated in the near future. 
 
 
 
 
 



St Paul Welcome Center 
 
The residency understands plans are moving forward for the welcome center in St Paul along 
Alternate Route 58.  Residency staff look forward to reviewing plans for the project. 
 
 
Tumbez Hollow Rural Rustic Drainage Resolution 
 
The final environmental clearance for the project has been received. Pending weather, the pipes 
under Willow Springs Drive will be installed later in October / early November and minimal 
additional work related to drainage will be completed near the route 613 intersection. Additional 
work will be completed in 2022 as the remaining funds for the project from the 6 year plan become 
available.  
 
Thomas Warner Rural Rustic Project 
 
Work is continuing on this project. Several drain pipes have been installed a significant portion of 
the ditching has been completed. Asphalt will be placed in 2022.   
 
 

 
Construction Projects 
 
The bridge replacement on Route 663 (Rocky Fork Road) for which the Board approved closure of 
the route in June is underway and is to be completed in December.  
 
 
 
Residency staff stand ready to respond to inquiries and provide explanations but also offer the 1-
800-FOR-ROAD call to enter work order requests into VDOT’s tracking system. 
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The Board of Supervisors of Russell County, in regular meeting on the 12th  day of 
October 2021, adopted the following:  

RESOLUTION SUPPORTING CLOSING ROUTE 679 (THOMAS WARNER ROAD) FOR 
DRAINAGE CULVERT REPLACEMENT VDOT PROJECT 0679-083-P72, N501 

 
WHEREAS, the Virginia Department of Transportation has deemed it necessary to                                           
close portions of Route 679 (Thomas Warner Road) in Russell County for the 
replacement of certain drainage culverts related to the construction of Project 
0679-083-P72, N501; and                                         
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to §33.2-238 Code of Virginia, that the Russell 
County Board of Supervisors hereby concurs with the Virginia Department of 
Transportation’s decision to close Route 679 (Thomas Warner Road) between the western 
and eastern intersections of Route 679 and Route 613 (Moccasin Valley Road), as 
needed and in the best interests of public safety, to through traffic beginning the week 
of October 18, 2021, until completion of VDOT Project 0679-083-P72, N501; and                                  

BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED that a certified copy of this resolution be forwarded to the 
Resident Engineer for the Virginia Department of Transportation.  

 
Recorded Vote:     A Copy Teste: 
 
Moved By:        Signed:       
 
Seconded By:       Printed Name:      
 
Yeas:    Nays:                                    Title:                             
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RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF THE COUNTY OF RUSSELL, VIRGINIA 
DETERMINING THE INTENT OF THE COUNTY OF RUSSELL, VIRGINIA TO REIMBURSE ITSELF 
FROM THE PROCEEDS OF A LEASE FINANCING FOR CERTAIN EXPENDITURES TO BE MADE IN 
CONNECTION WITH A CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT. 

WHEREAS, The County of Russell, Virginia (the "County") is an instrumentality of the Commonwealth of 
Virginia; and 

WHEREAS, the County expects to incur and pay expenditures on and after the date hereof (the 
"Expenditures") in connection with the construction, extension, improvement, equipping and furnishing of the 
Russell County Courthouse (collectively, the "Project"); and 

WHEREAS, the Board of Supervisors of the County has determined that the funds to be advanced by itself 
or others on its behalf to pay Expenditures are or will be available only for a temporary period and it is necessary to 
reimburse the County or others advancing on its behalf for Expenditures made on and after a date 60 days prior to the 
date of this resolution with respect to the Project from the proceeds of its lease financing (the "Lease Financing"); and 

WHEREAS, as of the date hereof, there are no funds from sources other than the Lease Financing that are, 
or are reasonably expected to be, reserved, allocated on a long-term basis, or otherwise set aside by the County to pay 
the Expenditures; 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Supervisors of the County hereby declares 
the intent of the County to reimburse itself for Expenditures made on and after the date hereof with respect to the 
Project with proceeds of Lease Financing to be incurred by the County or by a political subdivision or other 
governmental entity for the benefit of the County. The maximum principal amount of the Lease Financing expected 
to be issued for the project is $13,990,025. 

1. This Resolution represents a declaration of "official intent" under Treas. Regs. § 1.150-2. 
 

2. Bond counsel has advised that the Expenditures most likely to be reimbursable under Treas. Regs. § 
1.150-2 are Expenditures which are (i) capital expenditures (or would be with a proper election) under 
general federal income tax principles paid not earlier than 60 days before the adoption of this Resolution 
or (ii) costs of issuance of the Lease Financing. 

 
3. The adoption of this Resolution is consistent with the budgetary and financial circumstances of the 

County. 
 

4. This Resolution shall be in effect from and after its adoption. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Russell County Government Center 
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County Clerk 

The undersigned, County Clerk, hereby certifies that the foregoing Resolution was duly adopted by the Board 
of Supervisors of The County of Russell, Virginia on October 12, 2021. 
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September 7, 2021 
 
Tamarah Holmes, Ph.D. 
Director, DHCD Office of Broadband 
Virginia Department of Housing and Community Development 
600 East Main Street, Suite 300 
Richmond, Virginia 23219 
 
RE: Letter of Support - Virginia Telecommunications Initiative (VATI) 2022 – CPPDC Regional 
Application 
 
Dear Dr. Holmes, 
 
We are writing to convey our support of the application submitted by the Cumberland Plateau 
Planning District Commission for Buchanan, Dickenson, Russell, and Tazewell Counties, in 
partnership with Point Broadband. The project, known as the CPC Universal Broadband Coverage 
Project, will allow Buchanan, Dickenson, Russell, and Tazewell Counties to install broadband 
fiber that will serve multiple communities of need. The project will serve schools, vocational 
training facilities, businesses, healthcare facilities, state agencies, and most importantly, will offer 
gigabit service to over 12,624 addresses within our four-county area. This project is expected to 
result in universal broadband coverage for our District. 
 
As we understand it, the goal of VATI is to create strong, competitive communities throughout the 
Commonwealth by preparing those communities to build, utilize, and capitalize on 
telecommunications infrastructure. This project is an innovative regional collaboration that will 
help the Commonwealth to achieve those goals. 
 
At the request of the Cumberland Plateau Company (CPC), the Russell County Board of 
Supervisors strongly supports and hereby commits $100,000 of our ARPA Funds to CPC’s 
VATI Project that will be part of a universal broadband coverage initiative that will greatly 
enhance the County’s broadband infrastructure to our residents.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
REBECCA DYE 
Rebecca Dye, Chairperson                                                                                                                                       
Russell County Board of Supervisors      











From: doro martin
To: carl.rhea@russellcountyva.us; david.eaton@russellcountyva.us; lonzo.lester@russellcountyva.us;

lou.wallace@russellcountyva.us; oris.christian@russellcountyva.us; rebecca.dye@russellcountyva.us;
steve.breeding@russellcountyva.us; tim.lovelace@russellcountyva.us

Cc: Fallen Warriors
Subject: Fallen Warriors Wall/ Russell County Panel
Date: Tuesday, September 28, 2021 8:36:06 AM
Attachments: russel county.docx

Good morning ladies and gentlemen, 

As requested I am sending you the mission statement, supporting documentation and request
for a $5000 donation for the Russell County panel of the Fallen Warriors Memorial Wall. 

I ask that you help this cause and add that last panel to this wonderful memorial and complete
the Southwest Virginia region represented on it. 

The $5000 includes all costs involved in this project. Production, necessary maintenance,
adding names and anything else that would have to be repaired or overhauled. Fallen Warriors
have a trailer that houses the wall and each panel is carefully wrapped  with a vinyl cover
during transport and or storage. Should Fallen Warriors ever disband, the Russell County
panel would fall into possession of Russell County. 

Please let me know if you have received all three attachments 

Please let me know if you have any questions and feel free to contact me at (276)794-2391

God bless, 

Doro Martin 
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FALLEN WARRIORS INC

184 Outre Street Tazewell, Virginia 24651

fallenwarriorsmhg@gmail.com / https://www.facebook.com/FallenWarriorsInc

276-971-7518



[bookmark: _GoBack]TO:  Russell County Supervisors

FROM:  Alfred Wicks (Founder and President of Fallen Warriors)

SUBJECT:  Donation for Russell County section of the Wall of Fallen Warriors

DATE:  9/28/2021



     Fallen Warriors Motorcycle Honor Guard is requesting a $5000.00 dollar donation to build, upkeep and store the section of the Wall of Fallen Warriors.

The panels are designed to be removed and updated as the Department of Defense may update their records due to POW/MIA recovery and or change of home of records. Our records are as actual as the DOD from which we get our data.

There is a lot of upkeep to the panels to keep them in a presentable image at all times. The Wall of Fallen Warriors doesn’t belong to us we are merely the care takers, it belongs to the people of the counties in which each panel represents. If in the future that Fallen Warriors disbands it becomes property of the county designated on the panel.

The Wall of Fallen Warriors has been displayed at various counties and events such as schools, parades, memorial services and etc. over the years and will continue doing so as requested.



Who are Fallen Warriors and what do they do?

Fallen Warriors began in 2015 as a group of veteran brothers in Southwest Virginia gathering to help one another during difficult times and to honor and give back to those who have sacrificed themselves for us and our freedoms. Our members include Veterans, past and present, and non-veteran supporters who share the same passion and enthusiasm for our Veterans. Fallen Warriors became incorporated in 2016 as a non-profit organization solely funded by donations. 100% of donations are used for Veterans or Veterans families in need. Fallen Warriors, Inc. consists of members who are certified in Mental Health First Aid and some who are certified in Non-Violent Crisis Intervention. 

Our mission began as an offering of an honor guard style escort by motorcycle for a deceased veteran upon the request from the family. Due to the use of motorcycles, this service was seasonal. It was decided to grow beyond motorcycles only and include all vehicles to carry flags to honor the Veteran to his/her final resting place. This enables Fallen Warriors, Inc. to now offer this service year-round at no cost to the veteran or their families. But we want to do more. 



We expanded our services to include our K-9 program to assist Veterans who could benefit from an emotional support K-9. Fallen Warriors, Inc. raises monies throughout the year to cover the cost of acquisition and boarded obedience training for the K-9 and the Veteran in need at no cost to the Veteran. Our newest K-9, Red, started obedience training today! Our hope in the future is to include task training for service dogs at no cost to the Veteran. But we want to do more…

Fallen Warriors, Inc. was inspired by the Vietnam Traveling Memorial Wall to build a wall to honor those in Southwest Virginia and Southern West Virginia. After extensive research, a wall was designed and constructed with the names of KIA Veterans from WWI to present day. This is the Southwest Virginia Wall of Fallen Warriors. It is made up of panels for 12 counties in Southwest Virginia and includes 2 counties in Southern West Virginia. We wanted the community to be able to connect with this wall.  Our wall panels are designed in such a way that the names can be etched with a pencil and paper just like the Vietnam Memorial. We currently have 8 counties completed and working diligently to raise money for the remaining counties. A separate wall has been constructed to honor POW/MIA Veterans and displayed – set apart – from the main wall. The Southwest Virginia Wall of Fallen Warriors has travelled from Mercer County, West Virginia to Lee County, Virginia and has been displayed in parades, schools, businesses, county fairs, and festivals. But we want to do more. 

Fallen Warriors, Inc. is a local non-profit organization whose members consist of Veterans and Supporters committed to respecting and honoring those who have given the ultimate sacrifice. Fallen Warriors provides a variety of services in the Southwest Virginia and neighboring areas. While these services are provided at no cost to the Veteran or their families, donations are accepted.  Our services are funded 100% by donations and include:  

Honor Guard style escorts

Fallen Warriors offers a motorcycle or automobile honor guard style escort for fallen comrades upon request by the family. A folded flag is presented to the family. 

Emotional support canines

Fallen Warriors has connected with local area sponsors to arrange acquisition of a K9 (if needed), arrange and finance a 2-week boarded obedience training for an emotional support K9. 

Disclaimer: These are not “Task Trained” dogs, only obedience trained. 

Wall of Fallen Warriors

Fallen Warriors is in the process of building a traveling memorial wall of local KIA’s from WWI to Present day conflicts and includes names from 12 counties in Southwest Virginia and 2 neighboring counties in West Virginia. Research with the DOD is extensive and on-going.  

The wall is designed to be able to add names as they are identified. One goal of Fallen Warriors is to expand the wall to include additional counties. 

Ceremonies & Education

Fallen Warriors attends many local events such as: parades, town celebrations, school functions, etc. Attending local events offer opportunities to educate the community on how to honor fallen Veterans. 

 Mission statement:

The mission of Fallen Warriors shall be to provide an honor guard style escort by motorcycle for deceased veterans upon request from family of the veteran. We shall provide an honorable escort to pay respect and to give a military style thank you for serving our country in the time of war and or peace. With gratitude, our hope is that our endeavors will educate and encourage others to have respect for the Veteran. Our members are made up of Veterans from past to present and non-veterans who share the same passion and enthusiasm for our Veterans and take pride in showing respect for such.

 Vision:

The vision for Fallen Warriors motorcycle honor guard is to provide a service to honor our Veterans and to continue to show that we should never forget our Veterans.

 Objective:

The objective for Fallen Warriors is to provide a service to project Honor, Gratitude, Respect and Great fullness towards a deserving individual for whom sacrificed his life, family and or his time to better this nation’s way of life.

 Goal:

The goal for Fallen Warriors is to continue to grow as a non-profit organization and better educate others of proper ways to pay respect to our Veterans. To provide a safe environment to fellowship with our brothers and sisters in arms, promote safety and education and a positive image of our Veterans and the motorcycling community, and sponsor and support social, educational, and charitable programs in our communities. 

 Motto:

“Until the end”

Sincerely,

Alfred Wicks

President, Fallen Warriors, Inc.
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TO:  Russell County Supervisors 


FROM:  Alfred Wicks (Founder and President of Fallen Warriors) 


SUBJECT:  Donation for Russell County section of the Wall of Fallen Warriors 


DATE:  9/28/2021 


 


     Fallen Warriors Motorcycle Honor Guard is requesting a $5000.00 dollar donation to build, 


upkeep and store the section of the Wall of Fallen Warriors. 


The panels are designed to be removed and updated as the Department of Defense may update 
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actual as the DOD from which we get our data. 
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TO:  Russell County Supervisors 

FROM:  Alfred Wicks (Founder and President of Fallen Warriors) 

SUBJECT:  Donation for Russell County section of the Wall of Fallen Warriors 

DATE:  9/28/2021 

 

     Fallen Warriors Motorcycle Honor Guard is requesting a $5000.00 dollar donation to build, 
upkeep and store the section of the Wall of Fallen Warriors. 

The panels are designed to be removed and updated as the Department of Defense may update 
their records due to POW/MIA recovery and or change of home of records. Our records are as 
actual as the DOD from which we get our data. 

There is a lot of upkeep to the panels to keep them in a presentable image at all times. The Wall 
of Fallen Warriors does not belong to us we are merely the care takers, it belongs to the people 
of the counties in which each panel represents. If in the future that Fallen Warriors disbands it 
becomes property of the county designated on the panel. 

The Wall of Fallen Warriors has been displayed at various counties and events such as schools, 
parades, memorial services and etc. over the years and will continue doing so as requested. 

 

Who are Fallen Warriors and what do they do? 

Fallen Warriors began in 2015 as a group of veteran brothers in Southwest Virginia gathering to 
help one another during difficult times and to honor and give back to those who have sacrificed 
themselves for us and our freedoms. Our members include Veterans, past and present, and 
non-veteran supporters who share the same passion and enthusiasm for our Veterans. Fallen 
Warriors became incorporated in 2016 as a non-profit organization solely funded by donations. 
100% of donations are used for Veterans or Veterans families in need. Fallen Warriors, Inc. 
consists of members who are certified in Mental Health First Aid and some who are certified in 
Non-Violent Crisis Intervention.  

Our mission began as an offering of an honor guard style escort by motorcycle for a deceased 
veteran upon the request from the family. Due to the use of motorcycles, this service was 
seasonal. It was decided to grow beyond motorcycles only and include all vehicles to carry flags 
to honor the Veteran to his/her final resting place. This enables Fallen Warriors, Inc. to now 
offer this service year-round at no cost to the veteran or their families. But we want to do 
more.  
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We expanded our services to include our K-9 program to assist Veterans who could benefit 
from an emotional support K-9. Fallen Warriors, Inc. raises monies throughout the year to cover 
the cost of acquisition and boarded obedience training for the K-9 and the Veteran in need at 
no cost to the Veteran. Our newest K-9, Red, started obedience training today! Our hope in the 
future is to include task training for service dogs at no cost to the Veteran. But we want to do 
more… 

Fallen Warriors, Inc. was inspired by the Vietnam Traveling Memorial Wall to build a wall to 
honor those in Southwest Virginia and Southern West Virginia. After extensive research, a wall 
was designed and constructed with the names of KIA Veterans from WWI to present day. This is 
the Southwest Virginia Wall of Fallen Warriors. It is made up of panels for twelve counties in 
Southwest Virginia and includes two counties in Southern West Virginia. We wanted the 
community to be able to connect with this wall. Our wall panels are designed in such a way that 
the names can be etched with a pencil and paper just like the Vietnam Memorial. We currently 
have eight counties completed and working diligently to raise money for the remaining 
counties. A separate wall has been constructed to honor POW/MIA Veterans and displayed – 
set apart – from the main wall. The Southwest Virginia Wall of Fallen Warriors has travelled 
from Mercer County, West Virginia to Lee County, Virginia and has been displayed in parades, 
schools, businesses, county fairs, and festivals. But we want to do more.  

Fallen Warriors, Inc. is a local non-profit organization whose members consist of Veterans and 
Supporters committed to respecting and honoring those who have given the ultimate sacrifice. 
Fallen Warriors provides a variety of services in the Southwest Virginia and neighboring areas. 
While these services are provided at no cost to the Veteran or their families, donations are 
accepted. Our services are funded 100% by donations and include:   

Honor Guard style escorts 

Fallen Warriors offers a motorcycle or automobile honor guard style escort for fallen comrades 
upon request by the family. A folded flag is presented to the family.  

Emotional support canines 

Fallen Warriors has connected with local area sponsors to arrange acquisition of a K9 (if 
needed), arrange and finance a 2-week boarded obedience training for an emotional support 
K9.  

Disclaimer: These are not “Task Trained” dogs, only obedience trained.  

Wall of Fallen Warriors 

Fallen Warriors is in the process of building a traveling memorial wall of local KIA’s from WWI to 
Present day conflicts and includes names from twelve counties in Southwest Virginia and two 
neighboring counties in West Virginia. Research with the DOD is extensive and on-going.  
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The wall is designed to be able to add names as they are identified. One goal of Fallen Warriors 
is to expand the wall to include additional counties.  

Ceremonies & Education 

Fallen Warriors attends many local events such as: parades, town celebrations, school 
functions, etc. Attending local events offer opportunities to educate the community on how to 
honor fallen Veterans.  

 Mission statement: 

The mission of Fallen Warriors shall be to provide an honor guard style escort by motorcycle for 
deceased veterans upon request from family of the veteran. We shall provide an honorable 
escort to pay respect and to give a military style thank you for serving our country in the time of 
war and or peace. With gratitude, our hope is that our endeavors will educate and encourage 
others to have respect for the Veteran. Our members are made up of Veterans from past to 
present and non-veterans who share the same passion and enthusiasm for our Veterans and 
take pride in showing respect for such. 

 Vision: 

The vision for Fallen Warriors motorcycle honor guard is to provide a service to honor our 
Veterans and to continue to show that we should never forget our Veterans. 

 Objective: 

The objective for Fallen Warriors is to provide a service to project Honor, Gratitude, Respect 
and Great fullness towards a deserving individual for whom sacrificed his life, family and or his 
time to better this nation’s way of life. 

 Goal: 

The goal for Fallen Warriors is to continue to grow as a non-profit organization and better 
educate others of proper ways to pay respect to our Veterans. To provide a safe environment 
to fellowship with our brothers and sisters in arms, promote safety and education and a 
positive image of our Veterans and the motorcycling community, and sponsor and support 
social, educational, and charitable programs in our communities.  

 Motto: 

“Until the end” 

Sincerely, 

Alfred Wicks 

President, Fallen Warriors, Inc. 

mailto:fallenwarriorsmhg@gmail.com







































































































































	Presentations.pdf
	Meeting: 10/12/21      6:00 PM
	Staff Recommendation:
	Suggested Motion:

	Authorization - Minutes BOS.pdf
	SUGGESTED MOTION(s):

	Authorization - Expenditures.pdf
	SUGGESTED MOTION(s):

	Presentations - Attorney.pdf
	Meeting: 10/12/21         6:00 PM
	Staff Recommendation:
	Suggested Motion:

	Reports1.pdf
	Meeting: 10/12/21             6:00 PM
	STAFF RECOMMENDATION(s):

	Reports1.pdf
	Meeting: 10/12/21             6:00 PM
	STAFF RECOMMENDATION(s):

	Reports1.pdf
	Meeting: 10/12/21             6:00 PM
	STAFF RECOMMENDATION(s):

	Reports1.pdf
	Meeting: 10/12/21             6:00 PM
	STAFF RECOMMENDATION(s):




